Town of Meridian Hills

Minutes of Town Council Meeting

September 22nd, 2008
 

President Rush called the regular meeting of the Meridian Hills Town Council to order at 7:00 pm.  The meeting was held at the Hilbert Early Learning Center at Park Tudor School.

In Attendance:

Jim Rush, President

Terry O’Brien, Councilor






Walter Freihofer, Councilor




John Taylor, Clerk – Treasurer




Mike Russo, Town Marshall



Casey Applehaus, for Sue Beesley, Town Attorney




Bernie Bruno, Assistant Clerk – Treasurer
Jay Vorisek, Town Engineer
Following the pledge of allegiance, 
Police Report

Town Marshall Mike Russo submitted the monthly Police Report.   
Town Marshall Russo commented that a series of thefts from vehicles has plagued the Town and the Northside of Indianapolis.    The thefts seemed to have occurred in the early evening and late and night.   He expressed concern over the frequency and boldness of thefts and the occurrance close to homes that might create a potential for surprise between victims and the perpetrators.   
Town Marshall Russo hopes that video surveillance at Park Tudor Schools may lead to further identification.   The most recent events suggest that a young woman walking dog would identify vehicles with valuables inside, and that a maroon General Motors sedan would pull alongside and break into the vehicles.   The typical scenario would be that the credit cards would be stolen and then “max out” the credit card with purchases for gasoline, etc.

Town Marshall Russo recommended that residents lock cars and not keep valuables in the vehicle.   He also asked that residents inform the police when they would be going on vacation.
Indianapolis Police Dept is looking into putting a task force together to address the problem.

Town Marshall Russo also mentioned a brazen dramatic daytime burglary occurring at 11 am just south of 75th and Meridian.   A car rammed the garage door in order to break in and steal something.   His opinion is that the Town should expect to have more burglaries and that the Police Dept will look into expanding hours.

President Rush asked if there was consideration of geographic patterns  to the burglaries and possible use of portable videos.   Resident commented on the problems of vehicle break ins at Marrott Park and expressed concern over homes in the Town with no occupants.   
Town Marshall Russo suggested that residents email or call the Town Police voicemail if they have concerns.    In the case of suspicious activity, that resident remember to call 911 and not confront anyone.

Councilor O’Brien commented on vehicles for sale along 75th Street.   The complaint is that these are unsightly and the Town does have ordinance that prohibits promotion or sale of vehicles in residents yards.  

Approval of Minutes

July 2008 Minutes were approved as amended by a vote of 3-0.  
Report of Town Engineer
Town Engineer Jay Vorisek submitted the engineers report.  President Rush commended Jay Vorisek and Brad Eckerle of CrossRoad Engineers, PC for their efforts on behalf of the Town.
Resident questioned spray painting for surveying that they had recently observed.   Town Engineer Vorisek suggested that this is probably a locator for Utilities.    Councilor Friehofer suggested that the resident call the Town Police to check out if the resident has a concern. 

Report of Town Attorney

Attorney Casey Applehaus, attending for Town Attorney Sue Beesley of Bingham McHale submitted the Town Attorney report.   

President Rush commented that Town Attorney Sue Beesley had submitted the updated Town Code book for review.  He also mentioned that Attorney Beesley was working on the Memorandum of Understanding (M.O.U) with the City.   President Rush had met with Attorney Beesley and Town Engineer Vorisek to discuss the M.O.U. as it applies to the drainage issues for the Town.   Town Engineer Vorisek suggested that the Town accept the City of Indianapolis Code.   

President Rush commented that during the recent Tree Tour for the Town with  Clerk Treasurer Taylor and Jud Scott of Vine & Branch that several roads were identified that needed to determine if they had been vacated and deeded accordingly.    President Rush suggested that the Town consider spending $2500 to have a title company determine the ownership of these properties.   

Report of Clerk Treasurer
Clerk Treasurer John Taylor submitted the monthly financial report completed by Assistant Clerk Treasurer, Bernie Bruno.  
Clerk Treasurer Taylor reported that the FEMA application had been submitted for the spring floods.  He had recently signed the documents with the City for the Town Entry Signs.  Town Signs should begin to be installed soon.   

Clerk Treasurer Taylor commented on the upcoming Town Budget process.   He noted that due to the delay in tax assessments for Marion County that the Budget process and its timetable would be delayed.  Final 2009 Budget would need approval by mid November.

Clerk Treasurer Taylor reported that along with President Rush, Jud Scott of Vine & Branch the “Annual Tree Tour”of the Town had recently been completed.    This annual activity is to identify Town trimming needs for trees in Town right of way, and to also identify potential problems to be addressed by residents. 
Clerk Treasurer Taylor agreed to contact John Bedwell Construction for the renewal of the Snow removal contract for the upcoming season.   

Old Business

Councilor O’Brien reported an update on the Culvert and Guardrails in Sherwood Forest that had been damaged by spring floods.   It was determined that the Culvert was the City’s responsibility and the Guard rail was the Towns.
Councilor O’Brien also reported that the right of way permits had been received for the Town Signs and construction of the signs would begin in the coming month.

New Business
Town Engineer Vorisek asked that the Town Approve a slight overage charge for the Street Maintenance invoice that had been previously approved in July.   Town Council approved by a vote of 3-0.
Councilor O’Brien brought up for future consideration the issue of consolidating Town Committees.  Currently there are three standing committees and two ad hoc committees.   He suggested that the Finance Committee and Police Committees be consolidated into other committees for efficiency and to streamline the number Town meetings.  Councilor O’Brien also asked that the committees get guidance on what the Town is authorized to do.
Discussion followed and Councilor Freihofer expressed his desire to maintain openness and preferred the keeping of ad hoc committee structure.   Resident expressed the need for strong committees and openness and that committees should be inclusive.

The Council members  expressed  the desire to clarify what is the framework with which the Town can act.  President Rush wished to eliminate the gray areas and determine what the Town can and cannot do.   He wanted to eliminate the ambiguity that currently exists and his goal is to define what is the Town’s jurisdiction and authority.   
Councilor Freihofer suggested contacting Town Attorney Beesley as there may be an issue of “vetting process” to consider before making any changes to the committee structure.

Committee Reports
Street and Thoroughfare Committee-   

President Rush submitted minutes for the Committee and announce future committee meetings will be held on Sept 24th and Oct 29th.
Councilor Friehofer introduced Attorney Greg Ewing and addressed complaints on electronic signage at the entrance to Park Tudor on College Avenue.    He requested a public hearing and reported that Park Tudor would be asking for a variance on the sign.    The problem was the result of the Sign company advising Park Tudor that the variance or permit for the Electonic Variable Message Sign (EVMS) was not required.   Councilor asked what committee should review this and after further discussion the Streets and Thoroughfare committee would take on this issue.
Development Standard and Residential Construction Committee  
No meetings to report
Police and Law Enforcement-

No meetings to report.  
Finance Committee-
Council agreed to conduct a special Town Council Meeting on Oct 13th for the purpose of meeting 2009 Budget calendar.
Communications Committee Report - 
Councilor O’Brien reported that on Oct 4th, the Keep Indianapolis Beautiful project will begin.  He asked if Clerk Treasurer Taylor could look into getting the sight mowed before the project begins.

The next Town Newsletter will be in January
Councilor Freihofer asked for the approval of a Town Proclamation for First Baptist Church celebration of their 40th anniversary of Youth Athletic Programs.   The proclamation was approved unanimously. 

President Rush also asked that the Town draft a Thank you to Jud Scott and the Vine & Branch company for the excellent service and work over the past year.   In particular President Rush commended Jud for the response and professionalism during the spring flooding and storms.

Resident Forum
Nothing further discussed.
Residents in Attendance:

Don Mattingly
Malcomb
Approval of Claims and Warrants
Clerk – Treasurer John Taylor submitted Accounts Payable Vouchers of  $50,401.41
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	         Accounts Payable Vouchers Submitted September 22, 2008
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	EFT
	Town Payroll  9/11/08-  9/24/08 (estimated)
	
	$5,900.00 

	EFT
	Town Payroll 9/25/08- 10/8/08 (estimated)
	
	4,700.00 

	1370
	Dell Business Credit (new police computer)
	
	1,741.96 

	1371
	Freije Lawn Care
	
	
	
	
	245.00 

	1372
	Tom Wood Ford (police car maint)
	
	
	59.17 

	1373
	AT&T
	
	
	
	
	
	108.74 

	1374
	Speedway
	
	
	
	
	386.64 

	1375
	Freije Lawn Care
	
	
	
	
	250.00 

	1376
	IPL
	
	
	
	
	
	624.98 

	1377
	Vine & Branch (Invoice 2497-526655)
	
	
	1,650.00 

	1377
	Vine & Branch (Invoice 2497-526656)
	
	
	1,500.00 

	1377
	Vine & Branch (Invoice 2497-527767)
	
	
	2,375.00 

	1378
	Globe Asphalt (Invoice C-81381)
	
	
	26,969.92 

	1379
	Crossroad Engineers PC (Invoice 8598)
	
	2,800.00 

	1380
	Bingham, McHale- September Retainer
	
	1,000.00 

	1381
	Spinweb Internet Media (Invoice 3901)
	
	90.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	$50,401.41 


Adjournment

There being no further business, President Rush adjourned the meeting at 8:50 pm.
Next meeting will be Monday,   October 13th,2008
Respectfully submitted,

John H.R Taylor

Clerk-Treasurer

Town of Meridian Hills
